Editorial

The views expressed in this editorial are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the position of the Canadian Medical Association or its subsidiaries, the journal's editorial board or the Canadian College of Neuropsychopharmacology.

Ending the overdose epidemic by ending the war on drug users: Can this work?

Marco Leyton, PhD; R. Michael Krausz, MD, PhD

The overdose crisis continues to escalate. In Canada and the United States, more than 120000 people now die annually, twice the toll in 2015.^{1,2} In the global epicentre, the Canadian province of British Columbia, this corresponds to 7–8 deaths each day.

The first wave of increased mortality was prompted by excessive and poorly overseen opioid prescribing. The more recent escalations reflect changing street drug markets, including the sale of, and growing appetite for, extremely potent, cheap-to-produce synthetic opioids, benzodiazepines, and amphetamines.^{3–5} Since most policy experts agree that criminalizing these activities has failed to help,^{6–9} some have proposed a decriminalization-based approach. The effectiveness of this strategy depends on how well it is executed. Some of the challenges are illustrated in the following composite cases.

Vignette 1

For much of her early childhood, "Julie" was sexually abused by her father. At age 15, he sold her into slavery where she was trafficked around the world and forced to have sex with several men each day. In her early 20s, she escaped and found a supportive community. Both antidepressants and trauma therapy were provided. Both were helpful. And yet, the horrors of her past did not disappear. Instead, Julie found that the best way to achieve some peace and not kill herself was by using opioids. Methadone and buprenorphine were, for her, unpleasant, but a combination of heroin, psychotherapy, and antidepressants allowed her to get through the day and experience some happiness. When heroin was easily available, she reported, she could maintain a job and life that felt constructive, productive, and protected from the worst emotional pain.

Vignette 2

"Bob" didn't drink. His father had struggled with anger and alcohol for most of his life, and Bob was determined to live his life differently. Following a work-related accident, he was prescribed a new painkiller, highly effective, he was told, and nonaddictive. It worked well and he was told not to worry about the need for progressively higher doses. Six years later, he was informed that new guidelines required dose reductions, leading to prescription termination. Bob tried, but the discomfort was too great. When an acquaintance offered him some fentanyl, he jumped at the chance. Two weeks later, he experienced a severe overdose.

Issues to address

What types of policies will best help patients like Julie and Bob? The following questions outline issues to be addressed.

Should Julie be arrested for heroin possession? The weight of evidence suggests that this would accomplish little.⁶⁻⁹ Incarceration could traumatize her further, increase the risk of a fatal overdose,^{15,16} and produce minimal to no deterrent effects on others.⁸

Is an abstinence-oriented treatment regimen an appropriate option? This is complex. Emotional pain can be analogous to physical pain. Opioids can soothe both.^{17,18} Since existing therapies do not fully erase the damage done by earlier traumas, some people might well conclude that opioids offer the most realistic chance for periodic peace. This can be challenging to contemplate for illegal drugs, but prohibitionist policies bring us back to the point in the above paragraph. More effective is a collaborative approach that embraces different goals at different times. Abstinence can be one of these goals but the overarching objective is to help the individual deal with the trauma while reducing the risk of overdose and death.

Should Bob have been prescribed lower doses? Dose tapering might be helpful for some patients,¹⁹ but can also lead to increased use of illicit opioids, increased overdoses, and increased mental health crises.^{20,21}

Should Bob have been prescribed higher doses? This is an option, although opioids should not be considered a first-line choice for chronic pain. Moreover, given his family background,

Correspondence to: Marco Leyton, Department of Psychiatry, McGill University, 1033 Pine Ave. West, Montréal, Que., H3A 1A1; marco.leyton@mcgill.ca. R. Krausz, Department of Psychiatry, Faculty of Medicine, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, V6T 1Z3; m.krausz@mac.com

Cite as: J Psychiatry Neurosci 2024 February 21;49(1). doi: 10.1503/jpn.240003

any opioid prescription would need to be accompanied by close monitoring with frequent follow-up assessments. Non-opioid treatments should be considered, including cognitive, behavioural, and occupational therapies to address both his physical pain and early life history. Indeed, given his motivation to avoid an addiction, Bob would be a good candidate for these nonpharmacological therapies.

Vignette 1, continued

In early 2023, Julie learned that she could now carry a few days' supply of heroin (2.5 g) without fear of arrest. Combined with a recently acquired prescription for pharmaceuticalgrade heroin, a major source of stress was reduced. The number of participating pharmacies was low, but a nearby vending machine dispensed the same drugs, conveniently providing a reliable source of known strength. These pills were not always taken as prescribed. Some were stockpiled to protect against future shortages, others were sold for income. The latter strategy became particularly important when the restaurant she worked at closed and she was unable to find another job. When her boyfriend encouraged her to make additional money from sex work, this felt necessary too, but it triggered traumatic memories and created new ones, and a negative emotional spiral began.

Vignette 2, continued

Bob's overdose occurred while with a friend. Fortunately, both carried naloxone kits and knew how to use them. The high potency of fentanyl required the friend to administer 2 doses, but Bob survived. Later that day, now wracked with pain but determined to find another solution, he sought help at an addictions clinic. The staff were friendly, but there was a 2-month waiting list. He did not survive the delay.

How can we address the overdose epidemic?

There is no single measure that will resolve the crisis, but a multi-component approach has promise.^{22–26} Core features need to include:

Prevention: early interventions for youth at risk targeting mood and impulse control and protection from abuse; access to quality education, jobs, housing, and health care, tailored to the needs of diverse communities; judicious analgesic prescribing practices that consider alternative options without denying opioids to those in need; and online overdose prevention.

Treatment: rapid access to long-term psychosocial support, therapy, and peer-mentoring; withdrawal management for those who are ready, and prescription substances for those who are not; and treatment of other mental and physical health problems, with family engagement.

Harm reduction: free and prescription-free access to needle exchange and naloxone; supervised consumption sites; and safe supply programs in a therapeutic context.

Enforcement: protection from violence, alongside decriminalized possession of small quantities of drugs for personal use. This 4-pronged approach is nominally part of Canada's drug strategy, but implementation has been only partial. Countries that have implemented the strategy more fully (parts of Europe and Australia) have seen reductions in costs related to high-risk substance use, both social and economic.^{24–26} The importance of implementing this strategy well is underscored by recent developments in Portugal, the site of a much-lauded decriminalization program initiated in 2001. Over the last decade, program funding has decreased, and this has been followed by increased opioid use and mortality.^{27,28}

Influenced by this evidence, British Columbia recently proposed implementation in full as a 3-year trial.²⁹ As of Jan. 31, 2023, decriminalization for small quantities of opioids, cocaine, methamphetamine, and 3,4-methylenedioxy-methamphetamine (MDMA) is to be accompanied by increased access to health and social services; increased investments in social housing, education and job creation; and greater engagement with the most severely affected communities, such as Indigenous Peoples (Box 1). Outside of British Columbia, and Canada-wide since 2020, police services have been encouraged to deprioritize arrests for simple possession except for the most severe cases.

It is too early to evaluate these programs' efficacy, but some features can be commented on. On the plus side, there has been a concerted effort in BC to increase affordable housing,³⁰ safe supply programs,²⁵ employment³¹ and education opportunities,^{32,33} access to treatment for addictions and other medical problems,³⁴ and streamlined addiction care services that decrease both waiting times and the dangerous gap between detox treatment and follow-up support.³⁵ On the downside, there is little evidence of substantial new investments in job creation outside of the government sector.³¹ The safe supply programs decrease the hazard of variable drug strength,³⁶ but there is simultaneously too little access - diminishing the number of people who can benefit³⁷ — and, in some cases, too little clinical oversight (e.g., biometric drug dispensing machines³⁸), increasing the risk of diversion.^{25,39} If the diverted supply goes to other people with addictions, this need not be a bad outcome. Some diversions, though, might lead to new addictions and other harms.⁴⁰ Elsewhere in Canada, rapid access treatment programs have shown efficacy⁴¹ but these services are offered to too few people.⁴² Finally, concern has been expressed that policies are being introduced without adequate consideration

Box 1: Demographic features

In Canada and the United States, sex, gender, ethnic, and racial differences in the prevalence of substance use disorders (SUDs) are evident, yet these effects are both smaller and different from what is commonly depicted.¹⁰⁻¹² For example, lifetime SUD rates are not higher in Black than White communities. Much larger effects are seen with regard to family income, especially on past-year SUDs.¹¹ This latter effect is thought to reflect, in large part, disparities in access to treatment and other resources.

A different pattern of effects has been seen for overdose deaths.^{13,14} For the past 3 decades in the US, these deaths have predominantly affected White communities, with Black communities now starting to be affected more. In Canada, and in British Columbia especially, rates of overdose deaths have been highest among Indigenous communities, followed by those of White European ancestry.¹⁴ of the details. For instance, are regionally specific features being considered? Is the 2.5-g limit too low for people who need to buy in bulk for economic or geographic reasons (e.g., living far from sellers)? Are the new housing developments destroying existing low-income housing?^{30,31,39,43,44} Indeed, BC's chief coroner recently resigned, expressing frustration about a response described as incremental and poorly integrated.⁴⁵

Conclusion

Deaths from drug overdoses have reached previously unimaginable levels. Criminalization aggravated the situation, marginalizing and stigmatizing users with mental health problems who were often in desperate need of care. The BC strategy aims to address these issues and has much potential. It will accomplish little, though — and could make things worse — unless the programs are adequately funded, carefully monitored, and adjusted when needed. Clinicians and researchers have an important role to play by learning, advising, implementing, and critiquing, pursuing more effective treatments within an integrated system of care.

Affiliations: From the Departments of Psychiatry, Psychology, and Neurology & Neurosurgery (Leyton), McGill University; Center for Studies in Behavioral Neurobiology (Leyton), Concordia University; Research Unit on Children's Psychosocial Maladjustment (Leyton), Université de Montréal, Montréal, Que.; Faculty of Medicine (Krausz), University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC

Competing interests: None declared.

Content licence: This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) licence, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided that the original publication is properly cited, the use is noncommercial (i.e., research or educational use), and no modifications or adaptations are made. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

References

- Provisional drug overdose death counts. Hyattsville (MD): National Center for Health Statistics; updated 2023 Feb. 15, reviewed 2024 Jan. 17. Available: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm (accessed 2023 Dec. 4).
- Opioid- and stimulant-related harms in Canada. Ottawa: Public Health Agency of Canada; modified 2023 Dec. 15. Available: https://health-infobase.canada.ca/substance-related-harms/ opioids-stimulants/ (accessed 2022 Apr. 19).
- Liu S, O'Donnell J, Gladden RM, et al. Trends in nonfatal and fatal overdoses involving benzodiazepines in 38 states and the district of Columbia, 2019–2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2021;70:1136-41.
- Meyer M, Westenberg JN, Jang KL, et al. Shifting drug markets in North America: A global crisis in the making? Int J Ment Health Syst 2023;17:36.
- Krausz RM, Westenberg JN, Mathew N, et al. Shifting North American drug markets and challenges for the system of care. Int J Ment Health Syst 2021;15:86.
- Godlee F, Hurley R. The war on drugs has failed: doctors should lead calls for drug policy reform. *BMJ* 2016;355:i6067. doi: 10.1136/ bmj.i6067.
- The Lancet Psychiatry. Drug policy: getting over the 20th century. Lancet Psychiatry 2016;3:187.
- Volkow ND. Addiction should be treated, not penalized. Neuropsychopharmacology 2021;46:2048-50.
- 9. Keller B. What's prison for? Punishment and rehabilitation in the age of mass incarceration. New York: Columbia Global Reports; 2022.

- Duff C, Puri AK, Chow C. Ethno-cultural differences in the use of alcohol and other drugs: evidence from the Vancouver youth drug reporting system. J Ethn Subst Abuse 2011;10:2-23.
- Grant BF, Saha TD, Ruan WJ, et al. Epidemiology of DSM-5 drug use disorder results from the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions-III. JAMA Psychiatry 2016;73:39-47.
- Lewis B, Hoffman L, Garcia CC, et al. Race and socioeconomic progression and treatment entry. *J Ethn Subst Abuse* 2018;17:150-66.
 The opioid crisis and the Black/African American population: an urgent
- The opioid crisis and the Black/African American population: an urgent issue. Publication ID PEP20-05-02-001. Rockville (MD): Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration; 2020.
- 14. Milaney K, Haines-Saah R, Farkas B, et al. A scoping review of opioid harm reduction interventions for equity-deserving populations. *Lancet Reg Health Am* 2022;12:100271. doi: 10.1016/j.lana. 2022.100271.
- Binswanger IA, Stern MF, Deyo RA, et al. Release from prison: a high risk of death for former inmates. N Engl J Med 2007;356:157-65.
- Chang Z, Lichtenstein P, Larsson H, et al. Substance use disorders, psychiatric disorders, and mortality after release from prison: a nationwide longitudinal cohort study. *Lancet Psychiatry* 2015;2:422-30.
- Fava M, Thase ME, Trivedi MH, et al. Opioid system modulation with buprenorphine/samidorphan combination for major depressive disorder: two randomized controlled studies. *Mol Psychiatry* 2020;25:1580-91.
- 18. Yovell Y, Bar G, Matasiah M, et al. Ultra-low-dose buprenorphine as a time-limited treatment for severe suicidal ideation: a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Psychiatry* 2016;173:491-8.
- Chen Q, Larochelle MR, Weaver DT, et al. Prevention of prescription opioid misuse and projected overdose deaths in the United States. *JAMA Netw Open* 2019;2:e187621. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen. 2018.7621.
- Fenton JJ, Magnan E, Tseregounis IE, et al. Long-term risk of overdose or mental health crisis after opioid dose tapering. JAMA Netw Open 2022;5:e2216726. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.16726.
- Dickson-Gomez J, Krechel S, Spector A. The effects of opioid policy changes on transitions from prescription opioids to heroin, fentanyl and injection drug use: a qualitative analysis. Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy 2022;17:55.
- 22. Volkow ND, Poznyak V, Saxena S, et al. Drug use disorder: impact of a public health rather than a criminal justice approach. *World Psychiatry* 2017;16:213-4.
- Taha S, Maloney-Hall B, Buxton J. Lessons learned from the opioid crisis across the pillars of the Canadian drugs and substances strategy. Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy 2019;14:32.
- 24. Uchtenhagen A. Heroin-assisted treatment in Switzerland: a case study in policy change. *Addiction* 2010;105:29-37.
- Krausz RM, Westenberg JN, Tai AMY, et al. A call for an evidencebased strategy against the overdose crisis. *Can J Psychiatry* 2024;69:5-9.
- Beaulac M, Richardson L, Tobias S, et al. Changes in the unregulated opioid drug supply during income assistance payment weeks in Vancouver, Canada: an exploratory analysis. *Int J Drug Policy* 2022;105:103707. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103707.
- 27. Shea GP. Is Portugal's drug decriminalization a failure or success? The answer isn't so simple. Philadelphia: Knowledge at Wharton, The Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania; 2023. Available: https://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/is-portugals-drug -decriminalization-a-failure-or-success-the-answer-isnt-so-simple/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 31).
- Faiola A, Martins CF. Once hailed for decriminalizing drugs, Portugal is now having doubts. *The Washington Post* 2023 July 7. Available: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/07/07/portugal -drugs-decriminalization-heroin-crack/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 31).
- 29. Statement from the Minister of Mental Health and Addictions and Associate Minister of Health on the Overdose Crisis and the Exemption from Controlled Drugs and Substances Act: personal possession of small amounts of certain illegal substances in British Columbia (January 31, 2023 to January 31, 2026) [statement]. Ottawa: Health Canada/ 2022 May 31. Available: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/ news/2022/05/statement-from-the-minister-of-mental-health-and -addictions-and-asociate-minister-of-health-on-the-overdose-crisis -and-the-exemption-from-controll.html (accessed 2022 July 30).
- Cox W, Iype B. Western Canada: B.C. makes host of policy changes in effort to address housing crisis. *The Globe and Mail* 2023 Dec. 6. Available: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/ british-columbia/article-western-canada-bc-makes-host-of-policy -changes-in-effort-to-tackle/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 6).

- Eisen B. Explosive government-sector job growth in B.C. dwarfs growth in private sector. Vancouver: Fraser Institute; 2023. Available: https:// www.fraserinstitute.org/article/explosive-government-sector-job -growth-in-bc-dwarfs-growth-in-private-sector (accessed 2023 Dec. 6).
- Hundreds of new student spaces coming to Coquitlam [news release]. Government of British Columbia; 2023 Nov. 15. Available: https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2023ECC0089-001766 (accessed 2023 Dec. 6).
- Training programs. Government of British Columbia. Available: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/education-training/job -career-training/training-programs (accessed 2023 Dec. 9).
- 34. Joannuu A. B.Č. says 578 foreign-educated nurses registered in 2023, doubling intake. *The Globe and Mail* 2023 Dec. 5. Available: https:// www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/british-columbia/article-bc -says-578-foreign-educated-nurses-registered-in-2023-doubling -intake/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 6).
- 35. Woo A. New Vancouver-area health care model cutting down on recovery wait lists. *The Globe and Mail* 2023 Dec. 4, updated 2023 Dec. 6. Available: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/ british-columbia/article-new-vancouver-area-health-care-model -cutting-down-on-wait-lists/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 6).
- Slaunwhite A, Min JE, Palis H, et al. Effect of Risk Mitigation Guidance opioid and stimulant dispensations on mortality and acute care visits during dual public health emergencies: retrospective cohort study. *BMJ* 2024;384:e076336. doi: 10.1136/bmj-2023-076336.
- Lindsay B. Decriminalization yet another 'half-measure' as B.C. confronts full-sized drug crisis, advocates say. CBC News 2023 Jan. 31. Available: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/drug-decriminalization-bc-reaction-1.6730656 (accessed 2023 Dec. 30).

- Bardwell G, Ivsins A, Mansoor M, et al. Safer opioid supply via a biometric dispensing machine: a qualitative study of barriers, facilitators and associated outcomes. *CMAJ* 2023;195:E668-76.
- Woo A. BC rejects coroner panel's call to expand access to safersupply program. *The Globe and Mail* 2023 Nov. 1, updated 2023 Nov. 2. Available: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/ article-bc-coroner-safer-supply/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 6).
- Nguyen HV, Mital S, Bugden S, et al. British Columbia's safer opioid supply policy and opioid outcomes. JAMA Intern Med 2024 Jan. 16 [Epub ahead of print];e237570. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2023.7570.
- Corace K, Thavorn K, Suschinsky K, et al. Rapid access addiction medicine clinics for people with problematic opioid use. JAMA Netw Open 2023;6:e2344528. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.44528.
- Hu T, McCormack D, Juurlink DN, et al. Initiation of opioid agonist therapy after hospital visits for opioid poisonings in Ontario. *CMAJ* 2023;195:E1709-17.
- 43. Mason G. The drug crisis is the greatest social ill facing Canada. As B.C. has discovered, decriminalization is not a cure-all. *The Globe and Mail* 2023 Dec. 2, updated 2023 Dec. 4. Available: https://www.the globeandmail.com/opinion/article-the-drug-crisi-is-the-greatest -social-ill-facing-canada-as-bc-has/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 6).
- 44. Fischer B, Robinson T, Jutras-Aswad D. Three noteworthy idiosyncrasies related to Canada's opioid-death crisis, and implications for public health-oriented interventions. *Drug Alcohol Rev* 2023 Dec. 14 [Epub ahead of print]. doi:10.1111/dar.13796.
- 45. Meissner D. BC's chief coroner exits, frustrated and disappointed with government's response to overdose crisis. *The Globe and Mail* 2023 Dec. 13. Available: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/ british-columbia/article-bcs-chief-coroner-exits-frustrated-and -disappointed-with-governments/ (accessed 2023 Dec. 16).